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COURTHOUSE OVERSIGHT SPECIALCOMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES
February 8, 2012
4:00 p.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Committee Members Greg Anderson (Chair), Bill Bishop, John Crescimbeni and Denise Lee (arr 4:11)
Also: Council Member Don Redman;   CFO Ronnie Belton; Dave Schneider – Public Works Department; Hon. Donald Moran – Chief Judge, 4th Judicial Circuit; Hon. Angela Corey – State Attorney, 4th Judicial Circuit; Jessica Klingensmith – State Attorney’s Office; Kirk Sherman and Janice Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Cindy Laquidara and Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Debbie Delgado – ECA; Jessica Stephens and Philip Zamarron – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division; Max Marbut – Financial News and Daily Record; David Reeves – Turner Construction; John Parker
Meeting Convened: 4:05 p.m.

2. Breakdown of change orders from original budget
Public Works project Manager Dave Schneider distributed a spreadsheet summarizing the original guaranteed maximum price (GMP) budget for the county courthouse and listing 13of the 17 amendments (#4 through 17) adopted to date that have cumulatively raised the GMP from $224.18 million to $250.14 million.  The project is 83% complete and the vast majority of change orders have been in the area of security electronics and voice and cable communications cabling.  Mr. Schneider described the change order process which proceeds from a user agency or build team proposal to review by Mr. Schneider and project consultant Sam Mousa, to review by the City’s Procurement Division, to final approval by the Mayor’s Office.
Mr. Schneider announced that Mr. Mousa had resigned from his consultant position on the project last week in a letter to City Chief Administrative Officer Kevin Hyde.  He indicated that Mr. Mousa appeared to feel that the project was coming to a conclusion and that his role as consultant had wound to a close as the City prepares to wrap up the project and take control of the building.  Several committee members expressed grave disappointment with Mr. Mousa’s absence and their inability to question him about project decisions and details.  General Counsel Cindy Laquidara indicated that having Mr. Mousa attend the next committee meeting would not be problematic.
Council Member Bishop asked Mr. Schneider for a clearer explanation of the evolution of the GMP; Mr. Schneider will prepare a simplified spreadsheet showing how individual project line items have evolved over time.  Council Member Crescimbeni received an explanation of change order #16 which contained approximately $60,000 to move the Law Library from the old federal courthouse (new State Attorney’s Office) to the county courthouse. 

The committee discussed the pedestrian bridge connector between the State Attorney’s Office and the new courthouse.  State Attorney Angela Corey told the committee that the bridge is an absolute necessity to protect the safety of her attorneys and staff and to greatly simplify, ease and secure the process of transporting files and evidence back and forth between the State Attorney’s Office and the courthouse.  Ms. Corey indicated that she has been very involved in the design of her building since her election and her office has worked diligently to find potential cost savings which she is willing to exchange for the construction of the pedestrian bridge.  Ms. Corey introduced one of her prosecutors, Jessica Klingensmith, who described the dangerous conditions the State Attorney’s staff faces in having to leave the courthouse through public areas onto the public streets in the company of the family, friends and sometimes gang associates of the criminals she is prosecuting.  She and the other prosecutors have been threatened numerous times as they have left the courthouse to return to their offices.  State Attorney Corey said that the problem has gotten noticeably worse since the State Attorney’s staff moved out of the courthouse and into the courthouse annex.  There is no way for staff to get back to their offices without going out in public and facing potential threats, so construction of the pedestrian bridge is an absolute must.  Council Member Crescimbeni noted that the Wiley report of courthouse facility needs from 2000 contemplated a secure pedestrian connection from the courthouse to the State Attorney’s Office, so this is nothing that shouldn’t have been foreseen in the original design phase.
Ms. Corey and the committee discussed the amount of space her office currently occupies and is scheduled to occupy in the new facility.  She stated that reports of her office moving from 115,000 square feet in the current courthouse annex to 240,000 square feet in the new facility is absolutely incorrect.  Her staff has measured the current building and they occupy approximately 170,000 - 180,000 square feet, and they will have approximately the same space in the renovated old federal courthouse, of which about 5,000 square feet will be occupied by the guardian ad litem program.  The committee discussed the location of the guardian ad litem program, which Ms. Corey prefers not be in her space as that program involves the presence of a great many volunteers and others who are not screened and cleared by the State Attorney’s Office, leaving a potential security threat.  She would much prefer to have the guardian ad litem office moved elsewhere and to share her space, if necessary, with a law enforcement agency or office.
Mr. Schneider was questioned about any non-court functions or agencies that will be housed in the unified courthouse project and any court functions that are not planned to be moved into the unified facility.  He indicated that the only non-court users of the new facilities will be a food service operation in the courthouse operated by the Florida Division of the Blind and a branch of the Duval Credit Union.  The Office of General Counsel was asked to research the history of the credit union’s occupancy of space in the courthouse. The only court-related function that does not have a place reserved in the new facilities is the Clerk of the Courts’ domestic violence office, which is separate from the State Attorney’s domestic violence prosecution office which will be located in the old federal courthouse.  Several possible locations within the unified courthouse project facilities are being considered.  Mr. Schneider also indicated that a change order has been processed for fitting out a room in the courthouse to serve as a family-friendly waiting room for persons with children to wait while attending court business.
3. Status of audit requested by Administration
CFO Ronnie Belton stated that he has looked at several options for getting an audit done as quickly as possible.  Use of the City’s current external auditor, McGladrey and Pullen, would require an amendment to their scope of services which would require additional City Council approval which takes time.  The Council Auditor’s Office has already planned to do a project closeout audit which is standard at the end of large capital construction projects, but will not be the full forensic audit that he feels is necessary.  He therefore plans to look to existing auditors on the City’s administrative staff who can tackle the project quickly and have results by May 15th.  In response to a request by Council Member Crescimbeni, Mr. Belton agreed that the audit could include review of local participation rates.  In response to a question from Council Member Bishop, Mr. Belton stated that he is the final point of decision for the City for the remainder of the courthouse construction project.  His will be the final word and he is the definitive source for information.
4. Status of cost savings efforts
The current total project budget is $346 million, counting the $4 million in reductions the administration has identified from the GMP of $350 million.

5. Juror parking
General Counsel Cindy Laquidara said that she had been asked by the administration to work with the JTA on a plan to allow jurors to park at the authority’s King Street parking garage on the Southbank and ride the Skyway to the courthouse.  She noted that the JTA is under no obligation to provide juror parking or transport service; she is going to explore what is possible and what the authority is willing to do.  In response to a question from Council Member Redman about the Clerk of the Courts’ concern about a rumor that jurors will have to pay for parking, Ms. Laquidara indicated that she has no knowledge of current or future parking arrangements, obligations or funding aside from her current assignment to meet with the JTA about the specific proposal she just mentioned.
6. Update on communications with judiciary, State Attorney and Clerk of the Courts
Mr. Belton indicated that he has met with Chief Judge Moran and State Attorney Corey and is in the process of scheduling a meeting with Clerk of the Courts Jim Fuller.

8. Status of project consultant
Mr. Mousa’s resignation was discussed earlier.  Council Member Lee asked for an explanation of the Council Rules regarding the council’s subpoena power.  Mr. Belton indicated that he would invite Mr. Mousa to the committee’s next meeting and was sure he would be willing to attend.

9. Status of the old federal courthouse
Mr. Schneider stated that the design team has identified $1 million in value engineering savings in the $29 million project.

10. Recommendation of $400,000 to build out Jake Godbold Building
The Public Defender is occupying all 60,000 square feet of the building.  The City is paying a variable rent (approximately $900,000 per year) to the Police and Fire Pension Fund, the building’s owner.  Cindy Laquidara was asked to check who will be bidding the remaining improvements – the City or the Police and Fire Pension Fund.

11. Breakdown of hiring
Dave Schneider reported that there have been 64 visits to the job desk since the last meeting as the project winds down, with 6 of those being hired.  Approximately 74% of hiring has been local residents throughout the project.
Council Member Lee asked what role the City Council would play in the remainder of the construction process, particularly with regard to the proposal to reduce the budget by $4 million through value engineering out some items.  She indicated that the user agencies, including the judiciary and State Attorney’s Office, are supposed to be involved in the consideration of any changes from the original plan.
Public Comment
John Parker questioned the City’s use of a contractor quality rating system if the low bid is going to be the primary factor in determining awards, as it appears it is.  He cited the example of the bids for the HVAC system where the one local bidder was rated the best for quality, but the contract was awarded to an out-of-town bidder who was $500,000 less expensive but did not have nearly as high a quality rating and no clear local hiring plan.  He questions why local preference is only worth 10 points in the evaluation matrix, and local hiring is worth only 2 of those 10 points.

Cindy Laquidara explained that Turner Construction bid for the job based on a guaranteed maximum price and then controls the process of bidding out for subcontractors itself.  The City adopted a system, authorized by state law, which evaluates contractor quality as well as price.  It is somewhat unusual, but is legal.  Council Member Bishop announced his intention to work with the OGC to amend the Procurement Code to remove that option and to utilize lowest price only.
Peggy Sidman of the General Counsel’s Office reported that Council Rule 2.208 provides for subpoena power by City Council, its standing committees and special committees to compel the appearance of witnesses or the production of records.

Chairman Anderson asked Ronnie Belton to extend an invitation to Sam Mousa to attend the special committee’s next meeting.
Meeting adjourned:  7:04 p.m.
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